
Joanne & Bob Officer (center) visit Taiwan POW camps 

The American VFW Commander-in-Chief visits Jinguashi 

The way to the Mine . . . view down the old tramway at Kinkaseki 

The newly erected Karenko POW Memorial in Hualien, 

the 9
th

 and latest, dedicated on November 12, 2012 

REMEMBRANCE WEEK 2013 
 

Be sure to mark the week of November 6 – 13 on your calendars and in your date books, and plan to be 
with us for another wonderful annual event which will feature a POW banquet on November 9th and 
the Remembrance Day service at the Prisoner of War Memorial Park at Kinkaseki on the 10th. We hope 
that former POWs and their families will make an effort to come as we have a special program prepared for 
these guests. If you are interested, and for more information, please contact the Society by Email or mail 

at the address shown on page 2 of the newsletter. We look forward to having you with us in November! 

School children by the POW Memorial Wall 

TES Children’s Roses on the Memorial 
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LIST OF TAIWAN POW    
 CAMPS. . . all found ! 
 

 1. KINKASEKI #1 (Jinguashi)  
 2. TAICHU #2 (Taichung) 
 3. HEITO #3 (PingTung)  
 4. SHIRAKAWA #4 (Chiayi)  
 5. TAIHOKU #5 MOSAK (Taipei)  
 6. TAIHOKU #6 (Taipei)  
 7. KARENKO (Hualien)  
 8. TAMAZATO (Yuli)  
 9.  INRIN (Yuanlin) 
10. INRIN TEMP. (Yuanlin) 
11. TOROKU (Touliu)  
12. TAKAO (Kaohsiung) 
13. KUKUTSU (Taipei) 
14. OKA (Taipei)   
15. CHURON Evacuation Camp (Taipei) 

16. MARUYAMA Evacuation Camp (Taipei) 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 

 
 

TAIWAN POW CAMPS MEMORIAL 
SOCIETY - BOARD OF DIRECTORS  

 

Michael Hurst, MBE - Society Director - 

VP and General Mgr., J. Chen Enterprises Taiwan; 
Writer; Historian 

Mark Wilkie - Educational Development and 

Training Practitioner; Historian; former soldier 
Prof. Jerome Keating, PhD. - Professor,  

Writer; Historian  

Jack Hsu - Ret. Lt. Cmdr., ROC Navy  

Stuart Saunders - President, Esdesign Industrial 

Design 
 

HISTORICAL ADVISOR. . . 
Prof. Jack Geddes - Professor, Historian, Writer, 

Missionary, Canada 
 

OVERSEAS REPRESENTATIVES. . . 
UK - Cliff Foster   cliff.foster34@virginmedia.com  
Aust. - Rod Martin ramartin46@optusnet.com.au      
 

EX-OFFICIO. . .  
 

Kevin Magee - Representative, Australian 

Commerce and Industry Office, Taipei 

Chris Wood - Director-General, British Trade and 

Cultural Office, Taipei 
Kathleen Mackay – Executive Director, Canadian 

Trade Office in Taipei 

Hans Fortuin – Representative, Netherlands Trade 

and Investment Office, Taipei 
Stephen Payton - Director, New Zealand 

Commerce and Industry Office, Taipei 

Christopher Marut - Director, American Institute 

in Taiwan 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 

 
 

 

 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 

 

TAIWAN POW CAMPS  

MEMORIAL SOCIETY 
P.O. BOX 665, YUNG HO 

TAIPEI 234, TAIWAN, R.O.C. 

TEL. 8660-8438       FAX. 8660-8439 

E-MAIL  society@powtaiwan.org 
 

Please visit our website at:  

www.powtaiwan.org  

LOGO of the TAIWAN POW CAMPS 

MEMORIAL SOCIETY 
 

  Our logo - a poppy cross superimposed on a map 

of Taiwan - was chosen because in the fall of 1998 

the returning POWs laid poppy crosses at all the 

former campsites they visited.  The poppy and the 

poppy cross are recognised worldwide as symbols 

of remembrance to war veterans. 

 

THE AIMS AND OBJECTIVES OF 
THE TAIWAN POW CAMPS 
MEMORIAL SOCIETY. . .  
 

 * to continue the search for survivors of  
   the Taiwan POW camps from 1942 – 45. 
 

 * to search for the locations of the  
   former Japanese POW camps on the    
   island of Taiwan. [ completed ] 
 

 * to ensure the memory of the Taiwan  
   POWs is not forgotten. [ ongoing ] 
 

 * to help with the organization of, and     
   participate in, the memorial service for    
   the Taiwan POWs at Jinguashi every   
   November. [ ongoing ] 
 

 * to help educate the people of Taiwan  
   in a little-known part of their history. 
 

 * to provide information to researchers,   
   scholars, museums and POW groups  

   on the Taiwan POWs’ story. [ ongoing ] 

Thought . . .   
 

Quitters never win . . . 
 

Winners never quit! 

mailto:ramartin@ozemail.com.au
mailto:society@powtaiwan.org
http://www.powtaiwan.org/
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FROM THE DIRECTOR. . . 
 

     It seems that instead of things winding down for 
the POW project as the years go on, it is getting 
busier every year, and this year is no exception. 
 

     January was a bit quieter and so I was able to 
get a lot of research done in final preparation for 
putting my book together. February saw several 
local promotional events take place, and we were 
privileged to help host the US Veterans of Foreign 
Wars Ladies Auxiliary President on a day visit to 
Jinguashi and the POW memorials there.  
 

     In March I was interviewed for radio programs 
with the local English language station telling about 
our work, I gave lectures on the POWs at the 
European International School and led a 
subsequent visit to Jinguashi, and had several 
other opportunities to lead visits to the POW Park 
as well. It was my honour to share the POWs’ story 
with US Veterans of Foreign Wars Commander-in-
Chief John Hamilton and his adjutant, who came to 
Taiwan that month. (See story on page 5)  
 

     April was more of the same with visits from 
other overseas guests – one a reporter from the 
US Stars & Stripes Magazine, and the family of a 
former POW who had been interned in Taihoku 
Camp 6 before being sent to Japan in the spring of 
1945. There was another school lecture and the 
completion and publication of a small book I wrote 
on my family veterans of the two World Wars.  
 

    I was in Canada in May and happy once again 
to make contact by phone with many of my 
FEPOW friends and family members there and in 
the USA. Sadly some had passed on since my last 
visit. 
 

    The summer is going to be incredibly busy with 
the building of the new Shirakawa POW Memorial, 
FEPOW Day, more overseas guest visits in August 
and September, and the preparations for our fall 
events. 
 

    Shirakawa Camp was where the senior officers 
went after Karenko Camp was closed in June 1943 
and is the last major memorial we need to erect. It 
will be dedicated in November at Remembrance 
Week and more information will be forthcoming. 
 

     Our annual event in November is going to be 
another outstanding one. This year we are 
expecting to have one former Taiwan POW with 
us, plus a number of family members as well. We 
anticipate a great turnout for this event to 
remember those soldiers, sailors and airmen who 
fought - and those who died, for the freedom that is 
ours today. 
 

     In closing I would like to thank all our members 
and friends for their continued interest and support 
and I wish you all a very safe and happy summer.  
 

Sincerely,                Michael Hurst   MBE 

A word regarding donations to the Society: 
 

Banks in Taiwan are reluctant to accept anything 
other than US dollars, so if making a donation to 
the Society please send the funds in US$ - 
preferably in a bank wire / transfer to our account 
here. Please contact us for the pertinent account 
information. Thank you. 

UPCOMING EVENTS 
 

FEPOW DAY – AUGUST 10, 2013 
 

     This year will be the sixth time that FEPOW Day 
is celebrated here in Taiwan. Once again we will 
meet at the Spot Theatre - 18, Chungshan North 
Road Sec. 2 in downtown Taipei on Saturday 
evening August 10

th
 at 6 pm. There will be a display 

of POW and military artifacts, we will have a short 
memorial service to remember the POWs and then 
the POW film “Prisoners of the Sun” will be 
shown.  
 

     The film stars Russell Crowe, Bryan Brown and 
George Takei, and tells the story of the massacre of 
Australian POWs in WWII and the subsequent war 
crimes trials. It is based on a true story.   
 

     After World War II, a mass grave was uncovered 
on the Southeast Asia island of Ambon containing 
the bodies of hundreds of Australian POW's who 
were captured by the Japanese.  
 

     The war crimes trial and other events portrayed 
in this film are based on the recollections of Captain 
John Williams, the Australian prosecutor during the 
war crimes trails on Ambon, and on official records. 
The trial was a significant one for Australia, 
convened due to the fact that three-quarters of the 
Australians captured on Ambon died before the 
war's end. Most of the Japanese characters are 
based on real Japanese soldiers. Ninety-three 
Japanese soldiers were tried and four were 
executed for their mistreatment of soldiers and 
civilian prisoners. 
 

     Everyone is invited to our event, but space is 
limited to around 75 persons, so please kindly let us 
know if you’re planning to attend so we can reserve 
a seat for you. We hope to have a good turnout 
again this year.  
 

     An email will be sent  
out locally as a reminder  
prior to the event and we  
look forward to seeing 
many of our friends and  
supporters once again.  
 

     We invite you to come  
out and learn more of the  
story of the Far East  
POWs and their service  
and sacrifice. 
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AMAZING - ANOTHER 
FORMER TAIWAN POW 
FOUND . . .  
 

     In early June we had an email from a lady in the UK 
letting us know that her father, a former Taiwan POW is 
still alive at 93 and doing well. As I told her in my reply, it 
is so amazing that we are still finding former Taiwan 
POWs after more than 16 years doing this work, as I 
would have thought that with the internet and our 
website that by now we would have found all that we 
were going to find, but obviously that is not the case.  
 

     As people continue to search the net for information 
on loved ones who were veterans and FEPOWs, 
perhaps as they try to put together their family trees, or 
just to see what info is available out there, I continue to 
get emails. Basically there is not a day goes by that I 
don’t get at least one email inquiry, and often there are 
two, three, or more. It is a real surprise when I get one 
telling me that the former POW is still with us, as so 
many are about men who have passed on years ago. 
 

     Our latest find is Mr. Jack William Blowers who now 
lives in the south of England. He was a POW at Heito, 
Kinkaseki and Kukutsu Camps, and has many bitter 
memories of his time as a POW here. 
 

     Jack came to Taiwan on the hellship Dainichi Maru in 
November 1942 from Singapore and was first sent to 
Heito Camp in the south of the island. In September 
1943 he was transferred to Kinkaseki where he 
remained until the mine closed and the men were moved 
to the Kukutsu ‘jungle’ Camp in June 1945. He finished 
the war there and was evacuated to Manila by the US 
Navy on the 6

th
 September 1945. 

 

     His daughter says that at 93 he is now “becoming a 
little frail” but that he is thinking of going back out to 
Singapore as he wants to say goodbye to his friends. 
Talk about strength, stamina and courage! 

 

In Memoriam 

The following former Taiwan POWs have passed 

away since our last newsletter.  

We extend our sincerest sympathy to the families 

of these men and assure them that although they 

are no longer with us, they will not be forgotten! 

 

BEN DARBY 

SPR., ROYAL ENGINEERS 
DECEMBER 9, 2009 
(Not reported earlier) 

 

ARTHUR ELVIDGE 

CQMS., 3
RD

 INDIAN CORPS SIGNALS 
AUGUST 2, 2012 

 

GLENN S. OLIVER 

PVT., 194
TH

 TANK BTN., US ARMY 
NOVEMBER  25, 2012 

 

FRANK H. DEVIVO 

PFC., HQ CAC, US ARMY 
DECEMBER 1, 2012 

 

JOSEPH D. LAJZER 
PVT., 192

ND
 TANK BTN., US ARMY 

MARCH 16, 2013 
 

CYRIL UPCHURCH 

PTE., 1
ST

 BTN. CAMBRIDGESHIRE REG’T 
APRIL 8, 2013 

 

WILLIAM ROY 

BDR., 5
TH

 FIELD REG’T. R.A. 
MAY 4, 2013 

 
 

“We Will Remember Them” 

Please let us know if you hear of the passing of any 

former Taiwan POW and send us the information  

as we want to make sure they are remembered.  

 

PLEASE HELP US - NOW! 
 

     In the past months we have received a 
number of first time emails from people 
telling us that their father, grandfather, uncle 
etc. has just passed away. It is always sad 
when we hear of a POW’s passing, but in 
response I write to them and ask “Why didn’t 
you write to us sooner and tell us about your 
relative while he was still alive?” “We want to 
hear from them, and about them, so we can 
learn more of the POWs’ stories to further 
insure that they are recorded and that the 
men are not forgotten.” 
 

So PLEASE - if you have a loved one who 
was a Taiwan POW and who is still living, 
please send us a letter or an email and tell us 
about him  - 

BEFORE IT IS TOO LATE. 

REMEMBERING . . . 
     The POWs are passing on in even greater numbers 
these days as the men are either entering or in their 90’s. 
Looking at the names that come in every month brings 
back so many wonderful memories of previous contacts 
and friendships made. 
 

     Ben Darby was one of our earliest Kinkaseki contacts 
and shared info on his experiences at that camp. Arthur 
Elvidge in Australia was a great supporter and friend. 
 

     Glenn Oliver was one of only eight survivors of the 
terrible Arisan Maru hellship tragedy and shared his story 
with me many years ago. Frank DeVivo and Joe Lajzer 
were American FEPOW friends; Cyril Upchurch was a 
later find and told me that he always enjoyed our 
newsletters. William Roy came to Taiwan in 2010 – one of 
a very few who worked in the Taipei Railway Yards as a 
POW, and it was a delight to take him back there again.  
 

     The memory of these wonderful men will always live 
in my heart and I hope others will remember them too! 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 


